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World War I Exhibit 

 
 

This past summer and fall 2015, museum  

researcher John Ball and museum volunteer 

Suyoko Tsukamoto were busy preparing a new 

exhibition.  Wheat City: Service & Sacrifice 

highlights the military and social aspects of the 

City of Brandon during the First World War.  The 

Brandon Armoury was home to numerous militia 

and Canadian Expeditionary Force (CEF) units. 

The Amoury also served as a social venue where 

many events and activities were hosted for 

Brandon’s citizens.  

Vignettes about 

these wartime experiences 

are presented throughout the 

museum.  Look for drawers 

marked with the 

exhibition’s logo (see left) 

to see WWI-era artifacts and memorabilia on the 

99
th

 Manitoba Rangers, XII
th

 Manitoba Dragoons, 

Canadian Field Artillery, 90
th

 Winnipeg Rifles, 

CEF, Canadian Army Medical Corps, Camp 

Valcartier, other Commonwealth battalions,  

 

 

machine gun corps, dead man’s pennies, and 

veterans associations.  Profiles about former 99
th

  

Manitoba Rangers and XII
th

 Manitoba 

Dragoons who fought in the Great War are also 

displayed and the museum is fortunate to have 

several sets of WWI campaign medals and 

decorations in its collections.  

The museum would like to thank Brandon 

University’s archaeological field students, who 

contributed to the exhibition by creating a feature 

wall showcasing Brandon’s battalions as well as 

the SJ McKee Archives and the Daly House 

Museum and Royal Canadian Legion Branch 

Number 3 for permitting the use of several 

images.  

Cap Badge Organization 2.0 

Museum volunteer Suyoko Tsukamoto is 

re-organizing the British Army cap badges and 

needs your help. Mixed amongst the cap and 

collar badges and shoulder titles were these two 

badges (featured left and right), which have left 

her confounded.  Has anyone encountered these 

badges in their work or travels? Please let the 

museum know through Facebook or the curator, 

26fdregCurator@wcgwave.ca . 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

From the Researcher 

In late October of 2015 the museum was 

contacted by Dianne Cunningham, daughter of 

Victor Stilwell after she had contacted the 

Military Museums of Calgary on the search for 

her father’s trunk. The search went from our 

museum to Holland and finally to Edmonton 
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where the trunk had been since the death of 

Captain Victor Stilwell in 1975. Upon the passing 

of Victor the trunk was given to Arnie 

Mottershead who had possession of the trunk until 

donating the trunk to the museum in December of 

2015. Two volunteers from the museum made the 

trip from Brandon to Edmonton to obtain the 

trunk. The trunk and its contents are now on 

display within the museum. 

Victor Combes Stilwell was born in 1916 

at Lena, Manitoba to parents George and Jane 

Stilwell.  Victor was an employee of the T E 

Eaton’s Company in Winnipeg.   He was taken on 

strength with the 18
th

 Manitoba Reconnaissance 

Battalion on 1 July 1941 as a Second Lieutenant.  

Promoted to Lieutenant, 3
rd

 April 1942 as Troop 

officer with A Squadron. Mr. Stilwell was 

promoted to Acting Captain on the 9
th

 July 43 and 

confirmed in the rank of Captain 13
th

 October 

1943. Mr. Stilwell was the Second in Command of 

A Squadron as of 21 June 43 Cpt. Stilwell landed 

with A Squadron on the 9
th

 of July 1944 with A 

Sqn in Normandy, France Captain Stilwell was 

described by Trooper Douglas Fisher as a “Keen, 

capable, and appreciated officer. A chronic  

laugher, whose good spirits, and steadiness the 

squadron depended on.” Captain Stilwell departed  

the regiment on 17
th

 of September 1945 via No. 

455 Draft to return to Canada. Mr. Stilwell 

returned to Winnipeg and later Edmonton with his 

wife Eleanor and his position at Eaton’s. He and 

Eleanor had two daughters Victor died in 1975 at 

the age of 59 in Edmonton, Alberta. 

He was awarded Dutch Bronze Lion on the 

22 December 1945 for his action during the period 

of 6 April 45 to 11 April 45. Captain Stilwell was 

forced to personally go forward and direct the 

battle. During this period, due to the shortage of 

officers, Captain Stilwell was subjected to great 

fatigue due to lack of sleep. At many times 

subjected to small arms, mortar, and shell fire. In 

spite of fatigue, enemy fire and the fact that the 

squadron might have been cutoff at any time due 

it being extended over such a very long distance, 

he coolly and skillfully led and directed his 

squadron in this operation. Captain Stilwell’s 

leadership, enthusiasm and coolness under fire 

was an inspiration to his men. 

 
The Trunk 

 
Cataloguing the collection 

 
 

From The Museum Board 

The Annual General Meeting was held on 

Tuesday February 9, and at this time we said our 

official farewells to Lorna Ball as the NPF 

accounts treasurer, to Rick Felstead as our Vice-

President and to Gord Sims as our secretary. We 

 



 

3 www.26fdregmuseum.ca  or www.12mbdragoons.com 

 

wish to extend our thanks to these hard working 

individuals for their many years of service to the 

Museum. We are still looking for a treasurer but 

hope to have that position settled in the near 

future.  

The current board and volunteer staff are 

LCol. M. Neville – Commanding Officer 

Col. (Ret’d) Don Berry - Chair 

Major (Ret’d) Brian Midwinter - Vice Chair 

Rev. Dr. Glenn Ball – Secretary 

___________ - Treasurer  

Captain (Ret’d) Edd McArthur  – Curator 

Ms. Sandy Armstrong – Librarian 

Pte (Ret’d)John Ball - Researcher 

Ms. Faye Carkener – Collections Manager 

 

Update on The Life in the Regiment 

Documentary XII Manitoba Dragoons 

The museum has been involved in an 

upcoming documentary titled “Then and now: The 

Life in the Regiment.” The footage available is 

from the Second World War film that was created 

by the men of the Regiment and portrays various 

aspects from recruiting to fighting overseas. This 

project is done in cooperation with Graham Street 

a local filmmaker and instructor with the 

Interactive Media Arts program at Assiniboine 

Community College (Brandon, Manitoba) and his 

great crew of cameramen. Work on this 

documentary started in early 2015 and since then 

Graham and crew have been conducting 

interviews with Veterans of the Manitoba 

Dragoons. Segments with the museum volunteers 

have been with everyone from the Curator to the 

Collections manager, and everyone in between. 

Experts have been a huge presence behind the 

scenes and as well as in front of the camera 

helping to find the hidden history. Since the start 

of the project it has steamed along to where it 

currently sits, as Graham Street had the following 

to say on the project: 

“It has been an excellent experience so far 

working with the museum on this project.  The 

volunteers are very knowledgeable and the 

research that has been conducted has contributed 

greatly to the overall project. 'The most difficult 

area of research has been the actual locations the 

film was taken from; as this is a 'Then and Now' 

project, we need to line up the camera in the exact 

location the cinematographer was when filming 

the original.  We've been going through the film 

scene-by-scene and shot-by-shot and then moving 

to google maps street view to try to pinpoint 

exactly where the footage was acquired.” 

The plan as it is right now is to continue work on 

the ‘Then and Now’ aspects, finding out more 

information about the men behind the camera the 

regiment used, as well as preparing for filming in 

England, Belgium, Netherlands, and Germany.  

 

Faye Carkener and Graham Street  

 

Can you help identify? 

 
Thanks to Marco Hogenkamp, for finding the 

above picture of Keith’s Rangers – the XII 

Manitoba Dragoons during World War Two. Can 

you help name any of these people? 

 

From FOMI 
Friends of the Museum is the charitable 

arm of the Museum.  In the past year over $3,700 

in monetary donations were received and a further 

$3500.00 was raised through the Vimy Night 

fundraiser. The funds are used for the day to day 
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operation of the museum, funding a summer 

student program and outreach to community 

events. FOMI also paid for one museum 

representative to attend the Association of 

Manitoba Museums (AMM) Conference in 

Winnipeg and travel costs for one museum 

representative to attend the Organization of 

Military Museums of Canada (OMMC) 

conference in Ottawa. 

Vimy night is fast approaching and the 

goal for this year is to exceed our attendance and 

funds raised from last year.  Vimy Night is April 

2nd with the doors to the armoury open at 6pm.  

Cost is $20.00 per person which includes a 

Chinese Buffet supper, live auction and a raffle.  

Our guest speaker this year is Marc George.  

Please contact Arlene Haggarty at 204-717-4579 

or email 26fomi@gmail.com.  If unable to attend 

but wish to make a monetary donation please 

make cheques payable to “Friends of 26 Field 

Artillery RCA -  XII MB Dragoons Military 

Museum  Inc”. 

Our committee is growing and we are 

always looking for willing members to join.  If 

interested please contact the museum at 204-717-

4579 or 26fomi@gmail.com. Or mail to the 

museum at 1116 Victoria Ave, Brandon,  MB  

R7A 1B2 

From the Library and Archives 

The cataloguing of items continues we 

currently have 4030 items cataloged and in the 

library and archives. Check out our website to see 

the listing of  the artifacts, photographs, books and 

papers that we have in our collection. Currently 

we have been working on adding manuals from 

throughout the 20th century.  

 

From the Collections Manager 

It has been a very good year for 

acquisitions here at the museum. In July 2015 we 

received medals and memorabilia of Pte. Angus 

MacKinnon from his daughter Jean, which we 

have placed on display in the museum. You will 

find his WWI tunic and cap plus his medals, one 

of which is a Distinguished Conduct Medal and 

Ribbon. He also won the Victory Medal and 

Ribbon and his Service Medal and Ribbon, along 

with his certificate for his Distinguished Conduct 

Medal.  

In September we received memorabilia 

from Pte. G. S. Fardoe from his granddaughter 

Ronalea. This is on display in the same case as the 

Pte. MacKinnon’s medals. Pte. Fardoe has a kit 

bag and leather and cardboard shaving kits plus 

some souvenirs including a German canteen and a 

cap.  

In the case on the parade square there is a 

display of Winnie the Pooh. There is a real 

looking Winnie and one Disney rendition with the 

story of Major Colebourn. 

In August we received the medals and 

pictures of Sgt. Bert Hinch from his 

granddaughter in law Betty and daughter Donalda. 

Sgt. Hinch received the Victory medal and 

Ribbon, Military Medal and Ribbon and War 

Medal and Ribbon. There are pictures of Sgt. 

Hicks along with a short story. The longer version 

is in the office if you care to read it. 

Thanks again for all who have donated 

artifacts and especially in the acceptance of WWI 

artifacts.  

 

Museum Hours for Visitation 

The Museum is open Tuesdays from 09:00 until 

16:00 or by appointment. Contact the museum at 

204-717-4579 Curator Edd McArthur at 204-726-

3498 or cell 204-740-9452, or Glenn or John Ball 

at 204-728-7665 or cell, 204-570-1390 to arrange 

a tour. 

 

Display at The Threashmen’s Reunion 

July 2015 
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